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IRP

INDEPENDENT RECONFIGURATION PANEL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 21 MARCH 2018
London

Present:

Lord Ribeiro


Chair

Dr Shera Chok 
Dr Stephen D’Souza

Ms Diane Davies

Ms Mary Elford

Ms Rosemary Granger 

Mr Simon Morritt

Ms Linn Phipps 
Prof Tony Schapira

Dr Suzanne Shale

Mr Mark Taylor

Ms Helen Thomson

Mr John Wilderspin
Mr Richard Jeavons

Chief Executive

Mr Martin Houghton

Secretary to Panel

Ms Natalie Andrews
Apologies: 

Mr James Partridge

Dr Zoe Penn

Dr Miles Wagstaff

1
Introduction

The Chairman welcomed members to the meeting and introduced Prof Tony Schapira who had joined the Panel as a clinical member. Prof Schapira is a consultant neurologist based at University College London/University College London Hospital and the Royal Free Hospital. He is a clinician and a researcher and is also a member of the Board of the Royal Free London NHS Foundation Trust and of the Ministry of Justice Office of the Public Guardian.
Dr Miles Wagstaff, consultant paediatrician and neonatologist at Gloucestershire Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, had also been appointed as a clinical member. Unfortunately, he was unable to attend the meeting as he was undertaking education and training work in Sierra Leone. Members looked forward to meeting him in May. 

2
Declarations of interest

2.1
John Wilderspin had previously undertaken work for the Consultation Institute (para 5.4). This was not considered to represent any conflict with the matter under discussion.
3

Minutes of last meeting 
3.1
The minutes of the meeting on 15 November 2018 were agreed. 

4
Matters arising 
4.1
Item 5.5. It was noted that there had been no further contact from campaigners following their meeting in Westminster on 10 September 2018.
5

Chairman’s update 
5.1
The Chairman reminded members that his term of office was due to end on 1 July 2019 and that the process of finding his successor had begun with adverts having been placed and applications due to be submitted by 25 March 2019. The timetable for making an appointment contained a degree of flexibility and members would be kept updated. 
5.2
Members were advised that, to assist his recovery from illness, James Partridge had taken the decision to relocate and consequently would be resigning from the Panel after the May meeting.

5.3
The Chairman had received a letter from the Secretary of State, sent to all chairs of DHSC arms-length bodies, about the Lord Holmes Review that sought to open up public appointments to disabled people. It was noted that the IRP had a good track record in this regard which had been important in establishing the Panel’s reputation as a genuinely patient-focussed body alongside clinical and managerial perspectives. Cabinet Office would be pleased to hear from any members with views about how to encourage more disabled people to apply for posts.
5.4
Richard Jeavons and Martin Houghton had met representatives of the Consultation Institute on 28 November 2018 to discuss issues around NHS reconfiguration, public engagement and consultation. Members noted that the Institute had featured in several recent commissions for referral advice.
5.5
Lord Ribeiro and Richard Jeavons had met Sir Robert Francis, Chair Healthwatch England, on 13 December 2018. A useful meeting had discussed areas of common interests and led to a means for regular contact being established between officials. Members commented on the links between national and local Healthwatch and also on the relationship with local government. 
6
Recent developments 
6.1
Richard Jeavons provided a brief overview of the NHS Long Term Plan following its recent publication. Although the Plan contained no direct references, there were areas of relevance to the work of the IRP. The forthcoming Spending Review would no doubt shed further light. The launch of the five-year primary care plan shortly afterwards was noted. Members stood ready to offer advice as requested. 
6.2
Members were updated on referrals known to have been submitted to the Secretary of State including respite care services in Teesside, the mid and south Essex STP and the Dorset clinical services review. It was understood that a referral about acute services in Shropshire was expected shortly. The Secretariat had held conversations with NHS and local government representatives from Derbyshire, Essex, Kent, Gloucestershire, Lincolnshire, London and Cheshire as well as providing clarification on earlier referral advice. 
7
Reflections on IRP membership

7.1
After six years as an IRP member, Rosemary Granger’s term of office was due to end on 30 April 2019. She reflected on her experience with the Panel and observed that:

· The Panel’s equal balance of lay, managerial and clinical expertise was the key to its success
· That balance had enabled the Panel to offer advice on issues large or small in a way that was considerate and sympathetic to a wide variety of interests

· Keeping patients and the quality of care central to considerations was key – the Panel should look at matters through the eyes and lens of patients
· Evidence submitted could cover a huge range of interests and viewpoints and its complexity often provided a considerable challenge for the Panel and patients/public alike
· A movement towards engaging with the public rather than simply communicating change had begun but needed to be adopted more widely
· It was surprising that in the last six years the Panel had only considered one referral concerning mental health services – why more referrals had not been received about contentious changes to these services was puzzling

7.2
Rosemary concluded by thanking the Chairman and Secretariat for their support. The Chairman and Members thanked her for her valuable contribution to the Panel’s work
8
Any other business
8.1
None. 
9 
Date of next meeting
9.1
Next meeting on Thursday 16 May 2019.
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